Approved as Amended    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
April 24, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, April 24, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.      










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Bill Whalen Re: ATV Club, Salmon Brook Trail Riders – Mr. Whalen stated he read in last week's BOS minutes that the Police Department was going to look at the roads Salmon Brook Trail Riders has requested use of. Mr. Whalen stated two of the roads are scenic that people horse back ride, walk & run on and we like the peace & quiet. Mr. Whalen stated there are only eleven scenic roads in Town and he is against this because it is an inappropriate use of our roads that we pay to maintain. Police Chief Hankard informed Mr. Whalen that Salmon Brook was at the ATV Class he recently attended with Fish & Game and they are a “legit” organization but is unsure who the new Trail Master is. Chief Hankard reported that the use of Johnson Road would not be a big deal because it is paved & wide but Brook Road (windy & narrow) and Bennett's Ferry Road (narrow)could pose safety issues. Chief Hankard stated as far as noise issues, it is his understanding that dirt bikes & ATVs are both allowed. Chair Nickerson stated he thought it was only 4-wheelers. Mr. Whalen stated when you look the club up on the internet, there is only a post office box listed, there is no name or contact person for liability. Selectman Giunta stated the club is usually made up of Sanbornton residents. Mr. Whalen stated it is very anonymous and the trails would be like a race track because of how they are connected. Chief Hankard noted the request would connect existing trail heads but he has not seen a map but the speed limit is 10 mph, on the far right of the road. Selectman Giunta stated the public over the years has been appreciative of the use and he would like to see a Public Hearing held, to see what everyone has to say. Mr. Whalen stated he does not feel a public hearing is necessary, it is the Selectmen's decision. Selectman Giunta stated Mr. Whalen may change his mind after he hears what they have to say. Mr. Whalen replied probably not, a trail in the woods is one thing. Chair Nickerson noted he does not like the idea of trail bikes, they are too loud. Chief Hankard noted the Police Department would enforce the ATV laws, like motor vehicle laws.                 




 





2.0  Police Department Update – Chief Hankard – The BOS reviewed statistics from January 1st through April 21st. Chief Hankard noted most things are up over last year and they have been busy. Chief Hankard informed the BOS that the 2008 cruiser has died, he drove it home last week and it wouldn't go into reverse. Chief Hankard stated he has done some checking on costs for early delivery of the new cruiser (pending Town Meeting approval) and they can rent for 45 days at $950 dollars with delivery the last week of May or first week of June. Chief Hankard noted Ford will give the Town $1K for trade-in of the 2008 without decals, which pays for the rental. Chief Hankard stated being one car down is putting extra wear & tear on the expedition and he will have the specifications for the new cruiser next time. Chief Hankard reported that police details are up & running for Asplundh, he is tracking the hours. Officer McSweeney is in the psychological check this week and they are not sure yet. Andrew Phillips won an award at the Police Academy  and is doing great. Chief Hankard reported he received an e-mail for a private rendezvous for May 18th through May 31st which is being held on federal land, so no permit is needed but they had no issues last time and all of the appropriate permits have been pulled with the Army Corps of Engineers. Chair Nickerson thanked Chief Hankard for being so involved in the hiring process because there are not a lot of people that would take the time to go down to the academy with the Department's Assistant and show support.        














3.0  Old Business

  





                            3.1 Fluet Engineering – Water Quality Report for Black Brook culvert – BOS to review.                 
 

  


  



  3.2
Custodian position – new advertisement – TA Veloski noted there are two people interested.     
       

   
  





  3.3 Chairs for Town Hall  – TA Veloski reported that Patsy Wells is working on when the chairs will be delivered.    




   
  

  3.4 E-mail from Deb Shackett – County Commissioners  – TA Veloski informed the Board that all of the Towns are being invited to meet with the County Commissioners and tour the jail. TA to schedule for after Town Meeting.      

  

  3.5 Congregational Church Requesting Use of the Town Hall – TA Veloski stated yard sales were not included in the things allowed. After a brief discussion, Selectman Giunta made a motion to waive the rental rules & fees for the Church to use the Town Hall for this event only but they will still have to provide insurance. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    

 

  3.6 Volunteer Certificates - TA Veloski stated Recreation Director Lonergan contacted him and said someone could be missed and then there will be hurt feelings. The BOS decided to leave it up to Department Heads to submit names, if they would like to.   
  3.7 Fairpoint coverage – TA Veloski informed the Board that Fairpoint will be bringing broadband service to portions of Parker Hill, Bay, Collieson, Dearborn, Ellis, Hunkins Pond, Leavitt, Oak Hill, Skyline, Shute Hill, Wells, Woodman and Upper Bay roads.     3.8 DPW Re: Vacancies – Director VanTassel stated he is hiring for two positions and recommended Brian Bordeau for the Truck Driver position ($15 an hour). Chair Nickerson stated there was an applicant from Concord and there is nothing in the department's policies that says, if you live outside of Town you can not be interviewed and this needs to be fixed. Director VanTassel noted that when he worked at the State shed, he was required to live within 20 minutes of the building. Director VanTassel stated he does not want the policy to effect his current employees. Director VanTassel recommended Sean Waddington as the second choice ($14 and hour). TA Veloski stated he would dicuss the matter with Department Heads first and make the policy consistent. Selectman Ober suggested language be added to the advertisement, so people know about criminal background checks and motor vehicle. Chair Nickerson made a motion to approve the two applications tentative on background checks. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS briefly discussed the DPW Director's truck not being an emergency vehicle. TA Veloski to research the matter further.     









    



4.0  New Business 









  4.1 Jeannie Forrester E-mail Re: Forum on Economic Development – Will be held on March 23rd from 6:30 to 8:00 p.m. at the Pease Library.  



    4.2 Library Cupola repairs –  TA Veloski informed the Board that Steve Alghren has requested a first payment of $10K and the second payment will be made when the repairs are completed. Chair Nickerson made a motion to pay Mr. Alghren $10K. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Nickerson offered to inspect the weather vane. 


      
  
  
        
  4.3
POW WOW Public Hearing – TA Veloski stated the Public Hearing has been scheduled for May 22rd and all of the documents have been received except the Health Officer's report. TA Veloski noted he may schedule a Public Hearing for the Salmon Brook Trail Riders for the same night. 






     4.4 New “I-9” form – TA Veloski stated the new form becomes effective on May 7th.    4.5 Town Hall's antique boards – The BOS agreed to take the offer of $200 dollars from Dave Witham for the boards. 






     4.6 Flags – TA Veloski reported that Mark Thurston will be hanging flags next Monday at 9 a.m. and ten new flags have been purchased with four to be extras. 

  4.7 CPG Agreement – BOS to review the grant agreement. 



     4.8 Fire Department – training exercise – Chair Nickerson stated he has received complaints about the car used during the Fire Department's training because of the lack of parking. Chair Nickerson suggested they (F.D.) conduct the trainings at the Highway Garage. Chief Dexter replied it has been difficult because the trainings are done at night which gives him limited time and they would have to pack up & travel, if the training was done off-site. Chief Dexter noted the training was done for free and Rusty's Towing has not picked up the van yet because they got busy. Chief Dexter stated he was trying to save time & money. 








     4.9 White Farm – The Town received a notice that St. Jean's Auctions (White Farm) will not be holding auctions for Town owned vehicles. TA Veloski informed the BOS that he called and they said there will be no Spring auction but are not sure about future auctions. Chief Dexter stated the auctions will be on-line. Chief Dexter noted he has an old engine at the DPW and asked if a sealed bid process could be done through the BOS with a minimum bid requirement. The BOS agreed. TA Veloski to check on information regarding Texas. 







  






5.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 



 









6.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  6.1 4/17/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of April 17, 2013. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of April 17, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











 

7.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












 
8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Correective Quitclaim Deed for Edward Lawrence for Tax Map 10, Lot 95.       





 




 
9.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














10.0 Selectman's Reports 







            10.1 Zoning Board – Selectman Ober asked TA Veloski to invite ZBA Chair Olmstead to their next meeting to discuss comments that were made during public comment.     10.2 Meeting Agendas – Selectman Ober suggested that the Selectmen's meeting agendas be more detailed regarding what would be discussed.   






     




     
 


11.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:46 p.m.








  





12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 1, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

4/24/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


